ASHMANHAUGH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

Held on 15 March 2011 in the Preston Room
Present

Councillors

Councillor N Sharpe – Chair










Councillor N Coleman – Vice Chair









Councillor G Beales






Councillor Mrs R Buxton









Councillor T Hannant






Councillor Miss S Hewitt



Officer


Mrs G Sharpe - Clerk to the Council



In Attendance

1 Parishioner





Nigel Dixon (District and County Councillor)

PCSO Lucy Collyer


Apologies

Councillor G Saunders



1 The Chair read the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 18 May 2010. They were agreed to be a true record and then signed by the Chair.
2 POLICE COMMUNITY SUPPORT OFFICER REPORT

PCSO Lucy Collyer reported that that there had been no reported crime, in Ashmanhaugh since April 2010. There had been several calls to the police for abnormal loads and minor incidents. She then announced that she was to transfer to North Walsham at the end of the week. This would leave the Stalham SNT with three PCSO and it was not expected that she would be replaced. The PCSO who will be looking after Ashmanhaugh in the future will be Jeanette Boardman.
3 ANNUAL REPORT BY THE CHAIR OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

The Chair read the Annual Report. The report will be published in the next edition of the 

Newsletter. 
ASHMANHAUGH PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL REPORT

01 APRIL 2010 to 31 MARCH 2011

Normally, this meeting would be held in May, after the Annual Parish Council Meeting. However, this year, due to the elections to be held on 05 May, the meeting has been brought forward.

Firstly, I would like to thank my fellow Councillors for their support over the past year.

For Ashmanhaugh Parish Councillors, this has been another busy year.  We have continued to try to protect and promote interests of the village and react to any challenges whilst influencing and embracing the changes and opportunities which have been offered.  We have attended meetings with many bodies in order to inform councillors, raise the profile of the Parish and to make the parishioners wishes heard.  We have received considerable support from the Norfolk Association of Local Councils, North Norfolk District Council, our District and County Councillor – Nigel Dixon, our Member of Parliament – Norman Lamb and our Safer Neighbourhood Team.

The Council has continued to publish the bi-monthly Newsletter to keep informed those residents unable to attend meetings.

Parish Council meetings are held on the first Tuesday in May, July, September, November, January and March at 7.00pm, in the Preston Room.
In April 2010, the Parish Council sponsored a “Parish Plan Revisited” event at the Preston Rom. We were joined by the Preston Room trustees, PCC and Ashmanhaugh Light Railway. It also gave the Preston Room Trustees the opportunity to gauge support for their grant application for the EDP “Pride in Norfolk – Community Ambition” Award.

In July, we joined the Summer Fete a Blacksmith Farm.

Financial Matters

In July, after public discussion, the council decided to no longer sponsor the telephone kiosk due to the cost and the lack of use. The figures below are draft as the accounts cannot be finalised until after 05 April 2011.

Unrestricted Income

Precept

£2,700

Major Expenditure Excluding Salaries

*
Subscription to Norfolk ALC

£  81

*
Insurance



£194

*
Training/Fees



£100

*
Mazars External Auditors

£  50

*
Stationery



£  75

*
Grass Cutting



£160

*
Hire of Preston Room


£198

*
Donation to Ashmanhaugh PCC-

(Churchyard maintenance)

£150





Total

£1,008

I am pleased to say that the precept for 2011/12 is to remain the same as 2010/11.  This means that it has only been increased once on the past four years and the council will, for the first time, carry forward the recommended level of reserve funding. However, with local elections looming and unavoidable increases in necessary items of expenditure, it will be difficult for the Council not to increase the precept in 2012/13 and will need consider the following four years in the light of any projects the new Council may wish to develop. The 2012/13 precept will be set at the November 2011 meeting. The Council has a responsibility to not overspend against its income and reserves without a resolution so to do.  

Planning
North Norfolk District Council (NNDC) has now adopted its Local Development Framework Site Specific locations which were approved by the Inspector in January 2011.

Planning Applications for the year were:-

1 Chestnut Hollow, Rectory Road – Renew of Consent

2 The Old Rectory, Rectory Road – Erection of Sun Lounge and Garage

3 Wroxham Barns – New sales office and piggery

Renewable Energy
As a result of two open meetings and the reservations held by some Councillors and residents, it was decided to defer any action and reconsider the matter in the summer of 2011.

Newsletter
The Newsletter continues to be published bi-monthly and edited by the Clerk.  Feedback from residents is positive and they acknowledge that they are kept informed through the articles it contains.  Until now, printing costs were supported by North Norfolk District Council, for which the Council is very grateful.  
As this sponsorship has ended, Hoveton Hall Gardens has generously offered financial support. This will go a good way to fund the publication for the next year.  Advertising revenue will be for support in the interim, until further sponsorship is gained

If you have any ideas about sponsorship or anything which you think will be of interest or improve the publication, please contact the editor.
Local Government Review
The proposals have now been cancelled by the government.

Ever Thought of Standing?
The Council is working with North Norfolk District Council Supporting Communities Manager, Maureen Clark, as part of a pilot project to encourage people to stand for election to the Parish Council.  Ashmanhaugh Parish Council has taken every opportunity to be visible in the village and available for people to ask questions and find out more about it.  In February 2011, the Council held a successful informal evening to give people a chance to see what is involved. We were joined by Councillors, Clerks and residents from Hoveton, Neatishead, Tunstead and Worstead.

Council Website
The Councils website,  http://ashmanhaughpc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk  (or just type Ashmanhaugh in your search engine) contains a great deal of information, such as, minutes, newsletters, Freedom of Information schedule, Parish Plan and useful links.  It is updated regularly and well worth a visit and I am aware that it has had many hits since our Quality Council award.

And finally, this year your Clerk and Councillors have taken part in, commented on and contributed to:

· North Norfolk District Council Local Development Framework Consultations

· Norfolk Planning Conference

· North Norfolk Community Partnership

· Happing Area Partnership

· EEDA East of England Empowerment

· Norfolk Police Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP)

· The Parish Plan

· Police Authority Budget Conference

· North Norfolk District Council Communities Pilot Project

· North Norfolk District Council Area Forum

· Norfolk County Council Local Transport Plan

· Proposed Changes to Airspace by Norwich International Airport Consultation

· Norfolk ALC and Society of Local Council Clerks

· North Norfolk District Council Annual Parish and Town Council Conference

Finally, Parish Council elections take place on 05 May 2011, so you still have an opportunity to stand for election and I would like to wish the new Council every success. 

Neal M Sharpe







15 March 2011

Chair Ashmanhaugh Parish Council

01603 702209

4
PRESTON ROOM REPORT
Mrs Sandra Francis reported for the Ashmanhaugh & Beeston Preston Room Management Association. The Charity’s Principle Objective is to hold the property on trust for the purposes of a Village Hall.   At the Annual General meeting, the Treasurer stated that there were sufficient funds raised in 2010 to maintain the hall for the foreseeable future.  
Last years maintenance included work on drains, gutters and potholes in the car park and planters had been placed at the front of the building. These were maintained by members of the Garden Group.  The building and windows are professionally cleaned twice a year.
In 2010 The Preston Room Social Club was formed to start in January 2011 and all residents of the village were invited to join. 
The cost is £5 per adult, per annum, which gives members benefits when attending functions and a free use of games equipment free for 1 hour per week. It is hoped this will provide another source of income to help maintain the hall.  There are now 43 members of the Social Club.  Last year, a large screen television was purchased from donations and licenses were also obtained to allow Social Club members to watch films and see special events on television. 
It is felt that this will increase revenue through bookings and major events such as sports events; the Chelsea flower show and Royal Weddings.

Trustees continued entering the village hall for awards such as ‘Pride in Norfolk’ and in 2010 received a Special Community Award for its use as a Community Building. This received media coverage throughout the county.  Trustees also attended training sessions on ‘The use of Community Buildings’ and ‘Encouraging and Keeping Volunteers’ which were provided by the Norfolk Rural Community Council (NRCC).  All Trustees will continue to improve their skills as trustees during 2011 by attending appropriate courses offered by NRCC.
The Future short term plans for the team include raising income from events; continued maintenance and improvement to the fabric of the building and grounds; raising the profile of the Preston Room with hand delivered mail-shots, personal contact and the information provided in The Ashmanhaugh News, which has proved to be invaluable.

Following an examination by flooring specialists in 2010 it was deemed that the floor in the room might need to be replaced in the long term, but it wasn’t urgent. This will be pursued in 2011 by Trustees.


Other long term plans are partly shaped by the results of the Ashmanhaugh Parish Plan which provided an indication of what residents want of the Village Hall.

· More social contact. 

· More facilities for the young, although more parental involvement is needed to increase facilities further

· Improved access to education.  Unfortunately, the number of residents applying for Adult Education courses has been insufficient in any one subject for this to happen so far.
A recent Coffee morning, held for Bookworm World book day, raised £200 from book sales and the rather full ‘Copper Pot’ was counted and raised £75 towards funds.

Money has also been raised by other charities as a result of the hall activities.  The surplus from last years Jumble Sale raised £600 for Sue Ryder through sales in their shops. Surplus books go to Stuart Tubby to raise funds for Motor Neurone disease:  Macmillan Nurses received £620 and First Responders were given £75.
Events for April are:-

· ‘Spring Quiz’ - April 2nd


·  ‘Film Night  -  April 14th
·  ‘Royal Wedding Celebrations  -  April 29th  
· Art Club – every Wednesday

· St Swithins Senior Residents Club -  on the 3rd Thursday of the month

· Garden Group  -  on the fourth Wednesday

· 2011 Community Fair Open Day.  When there will be a special ‘Plaque’ ceremony for the Community Building award.

More volunteers are needed to run activities and Trustees will encourage this at all times especially at the Community Fair Open Day.
5
ST SWITHIN’S CHURCH REPORT
The Church Warden, Harry Buxton, reported he would like to thank Rev’d Sandra Ellison and her team of Monty, Edward, Jonathan as well as her readers Barbara and Pauline for the pattern of services at St Swithins Church, Ashmanhaugh.  In addition the Benefice services were well attended and the Festival services were a success.  
Due to Jonathan Peel being gravely ill for most of the last year he has been unable to take part in the services.  Thankfully he has made a full recovery and we hope that he may preach at Ashmanhaugh during this year.

Tom Hannant helps prepare one communion service per month and he changes the altar when required.  This is a great help and I thank him for his on going support.  Thanks must also go to our organist Jill as well as to Brenda and Helen for keeping the church so clean and tidy. The flower rota this year was organised by Rachel Buxton and our thanks should go to her and all those who arranged flowers or those who provided money.
All Age Worship is still a success and the numbers of young children and families coming to church is slowly growing.  This is due to the hard work of the Parochial Church Council and the dedication of Sandra and her team. This service is proving popular with the young and more modern church congregations however there are certain sections of the older community that have difficulty with the new layout. We are conscious of this and every effort is made to keep them involved and provide services for everyone.

The way ahead should be to continue to grow but perhaps with more help given to young people in the form of more interaction with the wider church and activities for them, as well as more encouragement to those children within the benefice.  I would hope that interaction with the wider benefice would continue to grow and improve.  I would like to thank you all for your support and I look forward to another successful year.

Concerning fundraising, all the events held in 2010 helped to raise over £3000 for the church. All of the events were well attended by the villagers of Ashmanhaugh and the PCC fundraising group would very much like to thank everyone who attended and supported the church as well as all those who helped run each event. Details of fundraising events for this year will be confirmed shortly.

6
CRICKET CLUB REPORT
Mr Doug Riley sent a written report for the Cricket Club:-
After having difficulty finding sufficient senior players to participate and manage our A team the club took the decision to withdraw from the Norfolk Cricket League at the end of the 2010 season. Therefore in 2011 we will be fielding just one Saturday team in the Norfolk Cricket Alliance. We will be looking to give younger players an opportunity to play in our Sunday and midweek teams. 

In preparation for the season indoor nets have been booked at North Walsham Sports Hall on the following dates:- 


Sunday 3 April   2pm – 4pm


Sunday 10 April  2pm – 4pm


Sunday 17 April 5pm – 7pm

Everyone is welcome to attend.

Everyone is welcome to attend.

We will be meeting at the ground over the weekend of  the 9th & 10th April to get ready for the new season. If any parishioners are available to help us with some maintenance work we would be pleased with any assistance 
given.

During the season we will be holding training sessions for younger players every Tuesday evening.  This year we will not have an overseas player to assist with our coaching so if anyone is available on Tuesday evenings to help collect fees or with general supervision of the youngsters we would again be very pleased to hear from potential volunteers.

We are holding a fund raising evening on Saturday 26 March from 7pm – 11.30pm at Rackheath Village Hall featuring a disco with live music. Admission is £2 per adult (16 and over) and £1 for children.  Tickets are available in advance from Cheryl Daynes 01603 720037.

9
PARISHIONERS MATTERS

No matters were raised by parishioners.


The meeting closed at 8.00pm and refreshments were served.
Clerk to Ashmanhaugh Parish Council

Farthings, Stone Lane,  Ashmanhaugh, Norwich NR12 8YR

gilliangsharpe@gmail.com                                                                                                                              01603 782209

Chairman Mr Neal Sharpe          nealmsharpe@gmail.com 
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